TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF FAMILY AND PROTECTIVE SERVICESPRIVATE 

COUNCIL MEETING

October 18, 2013

The Texas Department of Family and Protective Services Council met on October 18, 2013 at the John H. Winters Building Public Hearing Room, 125-E, 701 West 51st Street, Austin, Texas 78751.  Present were Chair, Tina Martin; Past Chair, Gigi Edwards Bryant; Vice Chair, Imogen Sherman Papadopoulos; Patricia Cole; Lisa Hembry; Ben Morris; Krizia Ramirez; Scott Rosenbach; Juan Sorto; and Linda Davis Timmerman.  Also present were Commissioner John Specia, General Counsel Cynthia O'Keeffe, and agency staff.

Agenda Item 1 - Call to Order

The meeting was called to order by Past Chair Gigi Bryant at 9:00 a.m.
Agenda Item 2 - Reading, Correction and Approval of Minutes of June 14, 2013 special meeting

Past Chair Bryant asked for approval and corrections regarding the minutes.  Ms. Martin moved to accept the minutes as written; Mr. Rosenbach seconded.  The minutes needed no corrections and were approved as presented.   

Agenda Item 3 - Introduction of New Council Chair  
Past Chair Bryant welcomed Ms. Martin as newly appointed chair of the DFPS Council and shared some of Ms. Martin's background and accomplishments.  Ms. Martin grew up in central California and received an associate's degree in criminal justice before moving to McAllen, where she earned bachelor's and master’s degrees in criminology corrections from Sam Houston State University. She acted as counselor and center director for Image Youth Services, a juvenile crime prevention program in Hidalgo County.  She also worked 33 years as a business owner in corporate travel. She is a member of the Frost Bank advisory board and founding member and chair of Hidalgo and Starr Counties' Children’s Advocacy Center.  She has also served as chair of the following organizations:  McAllen Economic Development Council, McAllen Junior League, McAllen Rotary Club, and the McAllen International Museum. This past year she was named McAllen Outstanding Woman of the Year and received the Santos Hidalgo County Shining Star Award for volunteerism. She was appointed to the DFPS Council in 2009 and has served as liaison for Child Care Licensing; her knowledge of the licensing program and minimum standards processes has been useful to the Council and the Department.  Ms. Bryant handed the meeting over to Chair Martin. 
Agenda Item 4 - Agency Briefings

4.a. Illegal Operations - Paul Morris, CCL
Paul Morris, Assistant Commissioner for Child Care Licensing, reviewed efforts related to illegal operations.  Child Care Licensing is responsible for protecting the health, safety and welfare of children in regulated care.  In Texas, there are currently 35,000 regulated facilities with a capacity to care for over 1 million children.  Providers who are not licensed, certified or registered, and do not meet exemption criteria are referred to as illegal operations.  Parents who are unable to afford regulated care or who are unaware of the protections that regulations provide may seek these alternatives as unregulated care often costs less. Unregulated operations advertise their services using social media and in local resources.  These providers may knowingly or unknowingly not comply with the law.
Illegal operations present a greater risk to children as these operations are not inspected and do not meet background check requirements. Additionally, there may be safety issues related to an illegal operation’s physical environment, and the required child-to-caregiver ratio is often unmet. Without these basic protections, children are placed in dangerous situations.
The presence of illegal childcare can have negative effects on compliant providers and the child-care industry as a whole, including negative financial pressure on regulated operations.  To decrease the risk to children, DFPS is taking a proactive approach to finding these operations and educating the public in order to improve safety for children in child-care settings.  The “Don’t Be in the Dark” public awareness campaign is an example of DFPS efforts to educate providers and parents alike.  

The 83rd Legislature allotted $4.8 million to Child Care Licensing over the biennium for this project. Having additional staff will allow the agency to proactively identify and investigate illegal operations, and provide technical assistance to become licensed or registered for the operations that are capable of providing quality care for children. If the effort is not successful or if risk to a child is imminent, the alternative is to close the operation. Licensing has always been able to respond to reports of illegal operations or incidents in which a child has been abused or neglected by an illegal provider; however, resources have not always been available to proactively search for these providers.  Additional staff provided by the Legislature has made this project possible.
Illegal operations advertise on websites, such as Facebook and Craigslist, and with print ads, local newspapers, local magazines, yard signs, telephone post signs, bulletin boards, and flyers in convenience stores.  CCL staff will proactively search for and investigate such ads.   Previous experience indicates regulated providers will also forward information as they too are interested in having these operations become regulated.  Media campaigns have made the public aware and have generated significant interest. DFPS Media Specialists have been busy answering questions from the media since the September media release, and the number of reports regarding illegal operations has doubled in the Dallas-Fort Worth area since September.  
Illegal operations will be encouraged to take the necessary steps to become regulated, which is the desired outcome. Licensing staff will help educate providers on licensing requirements and provide assistance in understanding the application process. It is not simply about closing down an operation; it is about bringing good providers into compliance.  Prior experience reveals that many illegal operations are unaware that they need to licensed or registered, and 50% are willing to submit an application once they understand the importance of regulation.  However, if they are unable or unwilling to meet regulatory requirements, the Department takes steps to ensure they no longer provide care. 
Two examples illustrating the importance of educating caretakers at illegal operations were provided.  In the first example, an unlicensed caregiver was being paid to care for three children in her home.  The children were unrelated to her, making her subject to licensure.  This provider was unaware of best practices for safe sleep and had swaddled a baby, then placed him on a bed, surrounding him with pillows and blankets, which led to the baby’s death.  This provider chose to stop providing child care close voluntarily and did not apply for a license.  In an unrelated investigation, an unlicensed provider had not been aware of licensing requirements and did not know she was operating illegally. The Department provided technical assistance, and this provider has remained licensed since 2001.  From 2001 to 2008, the provider had only six deficiencies; since 2008, the provider has had no deficiencies.  This provider has also joined a home child-care provider association and is very active in the child-care community.  The second example is the type of outcome the agency would like to achieve whenever possible.   

The program has already met with success.  The first illegal operation identified during the pilot has been closed; three additional providers found during the pilot have begun the application process. 
4.b. PEI Plan - Sasha Rasco, CCL
Sasha Rasco presented on Prevention and Early Intervention (PEI) efforts. The PEI division is a part of Child Protective Services responsible for planning, developing and administering a comprehensive system of prevention and early intervention services for children and families who are at-risk of abuse and neglect.  PEI services are offered to families who come to the attention of CPS, but PEI's goal specifically is to reach those families in the community before they have interacted with the child welfare system and to build resiliency in their child-raising.

PEI currently funds the Services to At-Risk youth (STAR) program, the largest program that provides family crisis counseling.  It also provides short-term emergency respite care and individual and family counseling to youth up to the age of 17 in all 254 counties. In Fiscal Year (FY) 2012, STAR served over 26,000 youth with funding just under $17 million.  In the last legislative session, the funding was increased by $3 million to a little over $19.5 million for FYs 2014 and 2015.

The Community Youth Development (CYD) Program targets 15 zip codes with high juvenile crime rates.  This program is typically delivered via fiscal agent to municipalities or counties, which in turn fund entities such as Boys and Girls Club, Girl Scouts, recreational activities and sports activities to develop youth leadership.  In FY 2012, CYD programs served almost 17,000 youth, with $4.7 million; this was increased to $6 million per year in the next biennium.

Texas Families Together and Safe funds more intensive-level services to families through home visiting and parent support and education classes; this program is funded at the community level. Everything PEI does is through contract with community providers. This program is smaller in scope and funded only in certain counties. In FY 2012, 1,870 families were served with approximately $2.8 million.  All of these programs are line items in the budget, so they are prescriptive; the Department is working to create more community block grant approaches to funding in addition to these particular programs. 
Community Based Child Abuse Preventionis federally funded.  This program highlights certain initiatives every year and provides a wide variety of options for states.  In the past, relief nurseries and family support programs were funded in Texas. Currently, there are two pending procurements, one for a fatherhood program and another for a home-visiting program. In FY 2012, 577 families were served with $716,00.  In FY 2014, funding has increased to $2.8 million.

The next program, Community Based Family Services, is closer to the child welfare continuum. It is specifically for families who were investigated by CPS but for whom a finding of abuse or neglect was ruled out. Though the allegation was ruled out, the family was determined to be at risk and able to benefit from services.  Similar to a pilot program, Community Based Family Services funding was just $420,000 in FY 2012, serving 206 families. Funding has increased to $640,000 for Fiscal Year 2014.

Approximately $3 million per year funds the Statewide Youth Services Network which contracts with Boys and Girls Club and Big Brothers/Big Sisters currently and for the new biennium because both organizations have statewide networks for youth services. In FY 2012, this program served 5,273 youth.

PEI now has a $42 million per year budget, a larger budget than in FYs 2012 and 2013.  The Community Based Family Services, Youth Services Network and other new at-risk programs are all funded by Rider 30 of the DFPS appropriation.  Rider 30 also funded a new $19 million category of "other at-risk prevention programs".  Additionally, this rider directs the agency to develop a comprehensive plan for the funding.  As specified by the Legislature, programs in the plan must be either evidence-based or promising practices programs that are measurable, community-based programs.  In Spring of 2013, the Department convened stakeholders to develop a plan that would focus on child welfare and include public-private collaborations.  Stakeholders and the Department worked together to identify at-risk areas of the state and target counties with a high risk of abuse. With the exception of the Community Youth Development Program which has targeted zip codes, PEI has traditionally operated by releasing statewide funding opportunities and selecting the best proposal. The funding provided through Rider 30 will target two populations:

· locales identified as having the highest risk; and 

· families of very young children, age five and under, as this age group is the most vulnerable to abuse and neglect. 
Two programs have been developed. The first program, Project HOPES (Healthy Outcomes Through Prevention and Early Support) is a flexible community-based program to prevent abuse and neglect in families of young children and targeted counties. The targeted counties available to propose or request funding under this project are: Potter, Webb, Gregg, Ector, Cameron, Hidalgo, Travis and El Paso. Community meetings are currently being held in these counties to assist with program development. The first meeting was held in Longview and went very well. During the next two weeks, additional meetings will be held in McAllen, Laredo, Austin and Amarillo. 
Effectiveness for the Project HOPES program is measured by using a validated instrument that measurers a familie's ability to protect based on the following factors: nurturing an attachment;

· knowledge of child development;

· parental resilience;

· social connections, including concrete supports; and

· social and emotional competence of the child. 
The timeline for Project HOPES is to open a Request for Proposal (RFP) in January, with service delivery to begin by July 2014.  Preference would be to award one proposal per county rather than funding multiple initiatives in a county. 
The second program, Project HIP (Helping through Intervention and Prevention) is a prevention program that will include a statewide network of home visiting services targeted to a very high-risk population. This population has been identified by the State Child Fatality Review Team Committee to reduce child fatality.  In partnership with the Department of State Health Services through Vital Records, the Department will identify families with a newborn where one or both parents has either had a past case of parental termination due to child abuse/neglect, or a child fatality due to abuse/neglect; referred to as "birth match".  The program will also serve teens who have recently had a baby.  Based on other states’ experience, the initial number of families served in calendar year 2014 is expected to be around 1,500.  The Department is interested in partnering with organizations that already have in place a home-visiting infrastructure as well as experience working with high-risk families or newborns.  Enrollment is expected to begin in November 2013; home-visiting partners and community partners working with families with newborns will be asked to begin taking referrals and begin services to families in January 2014.

Ms. Papadopoulos asked how the medical component is being addressed.  PEI has considered how the agency will reach out to the pediatric community and healthcare homes.  Proposals from counties should include a medical component with partnerships with local hospitals and pediatric centers.  The goal for any prevention program is to assess a family and provide all needed services, which would include medical referrals.  
Mr. Rosenbach asked how the new PEI funding compares to previous funding levels before the legislative cuts made a couple years ago.  Audrey Deckinga, Assistant Commissioner for CPS, reports PEI funding has been restored to about the same level in effect prior to the cuts; but that the Legislature has emphasized the need for an integrated plan for using evidence-based practices and coordinating services specific to a community’s need, rather than having a scatter-gun approach.  The Department intends to support and build on existing programs and infrastructure wherever possible.  Communities will be responsible for partnering with foundations and other community organizations to maximize resources.

4.c. APS Exploitation Prevention Campaign - Beth Engelking
Beth Engelking, Assistant Commissioner for Adult Protective Services (APS), provided information regarding the financial exploitation campaign.  Purple is the color used in APS for awareness of financial abuse.  Purple lapel pins are worn to observe financial abuse awareness during October.  Information brochures are dispensed in communities with the slogan, “If it’s not your money, it’s a crime.”

Roughly a thousand Texans were victims of financial exploitation in FY 2012, with confirmed allegations in 848 in-home cases and 143 institutional cases.  APS has authority to investigate exploitation allegations when the offending individual is a caregiver or family member.  APS does not have the statutory authority to investigate financial scams or email scams, similar to the scams reported in the news.  APS defers suspected scams that are outside APS authority to local law enforcement.  Warning signs of financial exploitation are: 
· sudden changes in bank accounts;

· unexplained or unexpected withdrawals of large sums of money;

· adding names to a bank signature card; 
· unfamiliar people coming with a client to the bank to get money; and 

· sudden changes in their financial situation or unpaid bills despite having money in their banking accounts.

APS works closely with financial institutions to educate bank tellers, in particular, because a teller is usually the first person at the bank to suspect that something is wrong.  It is important to educate the tellers; if they see a new person accompanying the customer or notice any changes in banking habits from month to month, they should make a report to the abuse hotline. 
APS holds conferences in several regions around the state.  The Region 1 conference was held in Lubbock this week.  There are two in Austin:  Friday, October 25, and Monday, October 28. Region 8 will hold their conference October 22, in Kerrville. The Region 10 conference, held in El Paso, began 6 years ago with 45 participants, including staff; this year there were 600 participants. 
Ms. Papadopoulos recalled a concern she expressed in a past meeting about a federal law that would require direct deposit of social security checks.  In the past, the concern was that family members may be intercepting and cashing social security checks. Ms. Papadopoulos voiced concern that the same thing could happen with debit cards and asked if APS has looked into this requirement.  Ms. Engelking responded that APS community engagement staff is knowledgeable about the new program involving debit cards and related information has been provided to caseworkers who conduct these investigations.  Warning signs regarding ATM withdrawal habits has also been added to awareness material that is provided to banks during community outreach and education.

6.d. Commissioner's Report to Include:  Welcoming New Council Members, Administrative Announcements and Acknowledgements, Foster Care Redesign, Sunset Review, Children’s Rights, Regional Visits and Notification of Rule Adoptions, - John Specia
Commissioner Specia recognized the four new council members and reported that the Legislature’s increase in funding resulted in hiring about 1,000 more staff.  He expressed his appreciation for the good work of outgoing Council Chair Gigi Bryant and welcomed incoming Council Chair Tina Martin in her new role. 
Commissioner Specia recognized Annick Barton as new director of Internal Audit, starting in September, taking Paul Morris’ place.  Commissioner Specia has selected Paul Morris as the new Assistant Commissioner for Child Care Licensing (CCL). Paul had been serving as Interim Assistant Commissioner for CCL.  Audrey Deckinga is retiring in January of 2013. Commissioner Specia acknowledged Audrey’s tremendous service to the children of this state over so many years.
The Sunset process is ongoing; the Department completed the self-evaluation report, which is available on the public website. Sunset is a process that analyzes the function of an agency and how functions can be improved.  Hearings will be scheduled, and DFPS Council members will be notified as to the dates if they would like to testify.  The Sunset staff will also contact Council members directly.

Commissioner Specia reminded the Council that Foster  Care Redesign entered into a contract with Providence Service Corporation on December 21, 2012, and they began taking children in August 2013, to be the single-source provider for all foster care services in Regions 2 and 9, which includes sixty-four counties stretching between the boarders of Mexico and Oklahoma and cities, such as Midland-Odessa, Abilene, and Wichita Falls.  Providence has a strong network of providers and is involving the community.  Progress will be evaluated for the first quarter, with continuing evaluations to ensure services are being provided appropriately.  
Foster Care Redesign will continue across the state.  The second contract will cover Tarrant County and surrounding counties: Parker, Palo Pinto, Ellis, Johnson, Hood, and Somervell.  Award of this contract is anticipated for December, with placement beginning May 2014. 
Commissioner Specia reminded the Council that the State of Texas is being sued by the New York child advocacy organization, Children's Rights.  The suit has been to the 5th Circuit once and came back.  DistrictJudge Jacks issued an order granting the class certification in July that was appealed to the 5th Circuit. In the interim, the State of Massachusetts was granted summary judgment against Children’s Rights in that state's similar lawsuit.  Children's Rights has sued approximately 40 states, with a number of the states entering into consent decrees.  Texas and a number of other states are aggressively fighting the lawsuits.  Consent decrees are expensive and no change for the better has resulted from the consent decrees in other states.  Consensus in Texas is that Texas can operate and enhance the Texas foster care system better without the intervention of a federal court, the substantial expense of a consent decree, and the resulting overview and monitoring. The Attorney General is representing the agency.
Commissioner Specia is meeting with stakeholders and staff across the state to see and hear first-hand how front line staff is faring.  Child safety is Commissioner Specia's number-one priority, though not the only consideration.  Child welfare focuses on safety, permanency and well-being. 
Safety forums will be held statewide, beginning next week, to work together as a team, as a community with providers to ensure the safety of children in foster care. Recent tragic occurrences are being addressed, ensuring that children in foster care, residential treatment or with kinship families are safe.

The Department is doing a better job of placing children with their relatives; we are working to move more children towards permanency and collaborating with 290 churches, with more coming onboard every day. Two conferences in Dallas and Houston called Wait No More aim to recruit people to adopt children, be foster parents, provide respite care, or support these families in other ways. 
Three rules were presented at the June meeting and were posted for public comment for 30 days beginning July 19, 2013. With no comment received, these packets have been submitted to HHSC Executive Commissioner Janek for adoption as proposed by the Council. These rules relate to the following chapters and subjects, all located in Title 40 of the Texas Administrative Code:

1. Chapter 740, relating to the release of CPS findings of abuse and neglect to outside parties;
2. Chapter 745, relating to Child Care Licensing; and 
3. Chapter 700, related to the Title IV-A Emergency Assistance Program.
Commissioner Specia thanked Wynne Breece for her work as lead for Council meetings and information.

4.e. Chair's Report - Tina Martin

Chair Martin reported staff is implementing all the bills which were passed by Legislature. She thanked Paul Morris and his staff and PEI in the implementation of the innovative prevention programs. She encouraged Council members to go to the stakeholder forums in their area. She will be attending the forum in McAllen next week. She reminded everyone that October is Awareness and Prevention Month for the elderly. 
Chair Martin expressed appreciation for Gigi Bryant’s dedication to the Department's mission to protect the unprotected, her passion for bettering the lives of youth and for encouraging Council members to speak up, be open, and be involved in their communities.  She will be missed greatly, as will Dr. Linda Bell Robinson and Debbie Epperson, whose terms have also expired.
Chair Martin introduced the four new council members:  Ms. Hembry, Ms. Ramirez, Ms. Timmerman and Mr. Sorto. Chair and Council member's quarterly activities are included in Council's binders.

Public Testimony

Andrea Brauer of Texans Care for Children, a statewide advocacy organization that works to improve child outcomes, reported they convened an early education alliance and recently conducted a statewide survey to gather concerns.  Quality and safety of child-care centers is the number one area of concern. There is concern about increasing oversight and timely sanctions of unsafe child-care facilities. Reports have been made about centers still operating with hundreds of violations, some egregious. If the agency does not have the tools needed to go after the centers whose non-compliance is significant, Ms. Brauer recommends addressing the issue through the Sunset process so that recommendations can be made to establish the necessary statutory authority. Ms. Brauer states fines are not being enforced consistently across the state. She would like the Council to create uniform policy to ensure that fines are used consistently and as intended to increase compliance and safety of child-care centers.

Ms. Brauer also recommended reviewing the requirements for licensing staff. Child Care AWARE, the National Association of Child Care Resource and Referral Agencies (NACCRA), reports Texas is behind the standards because currently a bachelor’s degree in any field is required. NACCRA recommends that licensing investigators have a degree in early childhood education or a related field, or require the licensing staff to receive individualized consultation on infant, toddler care.

With regard to child-care ratios and group size, Ms. Brauer said Texas is not aligned with national standards and recommendations on group size and ratios. In 2010, DFPS reported that children were not safe at the current ratios.  She asked that the Council reconsider implementing the proposal that came from the 2012 committee that researched this issue. The committee proposed a plan to change ratios and group sizes over a six-year span. Ms. Brauer believes the committee's recommendations had the support of providers and businesses. Some providers are already operating with lower ratios. Other providers want any changes to ratio requirements to occur via the Department's rule-making process. Ms. Brauer urged the Council toreconsider this issue.
Michelle Adams is serving on the House Bill 376 work group, which is working to establish a statewide quality rating system through the subsidy system; very relevant to what could potentially happen at DFPS someday. The Council is urged to consider having a report from Ms. Adams to explore how DFPS could implement a system statewide. Many states have successfully implemented such a system.  
Christa Del Gallo, policy manager with the Texas Council on Family Violence (TCFV), a statewide coalition of family violence service providers, addressed the Council.  Child Protective Services and the domestic violence advocacy community recognize the profound connections that exist between child well-being and safety and domestic violence.  In 2012, 114 women were murdered by their current or former intimate partners, leaving 202 children without an active parent, and 39 of these children witnessed the event.

Intersections between domestic violence and child safety and well-being propelled the intense dialogue and policy and practice recommendations resulting from the Senate Bill 434 Task Force.  The domestic violence service community and CPS are partnering to address the connections between domestic violence and child abuse and neglect and to explore systems changes and responses to victims of family violence and their children.

Ms. Del Gallo supports the Department's Alternative Response model as a promising approach to working with parents who are survivors of domestic violence and their children. The Department is encouraged to continue to engage with TCFV as well as the broader domestic violence advocacy community in shaping the alternative response policy. She expressed appreciation for the steps that CPS has taken in terms of both perspective and practice when working with victims of family violence and their children over the last several years.

Johanna Scott of the Parent Guidance Center, advocating for parents who are involved in the CPS system at any level, expressed concerns with a "birth match" program and its implementation.  She offered ideas to think about as the program is being implemented.  Concerns include how this is actually going to happen for parents whose parental rights have been terminated.  
Ms. Scott posed the following questions: Would the records used for birth match be at the national or state level?  Will the agency look only at parents who receive government assistance of some sort, i.e., the child's delivery is covered by Medicaid.  How long will a parent with a previous termination of parental rights (TPR) be tracked?  Is the family on any sort of probationary period?  Will the birth of each subsequent child be tracked and, if so, for how many years?  Will families be notified that they will be tracked after their TPR?  Will a judge be the one to alert them?  Is tracking voluntary?  Is this a civil rights issue?  Are there constitutional problems that may exist?  Are the parents being chipped, not physically chipped in the system, but psychologically chipped?  Ms. Scott recommends answering these questions before the program is implemented.  Ms. Scott believes birth match could result in a psychological sterilization for parents who will be afraid to change, move on, and have another child.

Ms. Scott's additional questions included: Who all will be tracked - mothers, fathers and multiple fathers in some cases?  Are fathers only tracked if they had a role in the situation that led to the termination of parental rights?  Is it discrimination against mothers in these cases where the fathers are not tracked?  If a woman has a baby with a man and did not know that he had a previous TPR, will she also be tracked?  There are parents who refuse to accept parental responsibility just to get mental health services for their children; will these parents also be tracked?  If a family refuses to participate in this type of service, what is the next step?  
What kind of training is requiring of the home visitors?  What kind of information will they record?  Will the assessment be geared towards the original reasons for their TPR?  Ms. Scott fears it will appear that the Department is waiting at the ends of hospital beds.
Agenda Item 6 - New Business

6.a. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 700, Child Protective Services, related to day care assistance for foster parents and other caregivers - Colleen McCall, CPS
Colleen McCall, Director of field for Child Protective Services, reported Senate Bill 430 was passed in the last session.  It stemmed from a Legislative Budget Board (LBB) government effectiveness and efficiency recommendation to contain DFPS daycare costs and requires the Department to implement a process to verify that each foster parent and kinship caregiver seeking monetary assistance for daycare has attempted to find no-cost daycare services through community services, such as Head Start or Pre-K.
Senate Bill 430 enacted the requirement for a verification process in DFPS rules, further instructing that rules specify what the documentation requirements are.  The bill prohibits DFPS from offering monetary assistance for daycare unless the caregiver submits the required documentation or DFPS determines that a waiver of the requirement is necessary to make an emergency placement in the best interest of the child.

New rules in Section 700.332 define relevant terms and provide that for a foster parent to be eligible for daycare, the following criteria must be met:  each foster parent must work outside the home full time, be a resident of Texas, and must provide written verification of their attempts to secure community resources for daycare.  It also requires the creation of a priority system in policy and authorizes DFPS to waive the requirement of written verification of attempts if the requirement would interfere with the emergency placement in the child’s best interest.  for the proposal also incorporates existing agency policy which permits the CPSAssistant Commissioner to grant a "good cause" waiver of requirements other than the written verification if certain criteria are met.

Amended rules in Section 700.10113 define relevant terms and amend current eligibility criteria to add a requirement that the caregivers provide written verification of their attempts to secure community resources and leaves intact the requirement for the creation of a priority system in policy.  There is no anticipated fiscal impact.  Ms. McCall asked the Council to recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rules be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment. 
Ms. Cole moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, the new section and amendment concerning day care assistance for foster parents and other caregivers, as reflected in the Council’s October 18, 2013, Agenda Item 6.a.  Mr. Rosenbach seconded.  The motion passed by voice vote. 
6.b. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 700, Subchapter E,       Relating to Alternative Response - Angela Goodwin, CPS
Angela Goodwin asked the Council to consider changes to the rules in Chapter 700, as a result of legislation passed by the 83rd Texas Legislature and also as a result of guidance from the federal government in the Child Protection and Treatment Act of 2011 and recommendations made to the states.  Senate Bill 423 makes changes to the Texas Family Code and authorizes the Department to fully implement a protective intervention process called Alternative Response, which will be a more collaborative approach to working with families, and working with the community, with the goal of preventing the families from entering into the CPS system.

Ms. Goodwin recognized Senator Jane Nelson for her work during the session on this matter, as well as the sponsor of the bill, Representative Richard Raymond.  She also thanked the Texas Council for Family Violence for speaking about and lending their support to these changes and to this Bill. 
The current rule at §700.507, is recommended to be repealed and replaced with a new rule that adds Alternative Response as one of the authorized methods that investigators and the Department can use when handling a case.  Sections700.551through 700.567, provide an overview of CPS protective interventions, specify which cases are prohibited from going the Alternative Response route, and set forth parameters to be considered by the Department in Alternative Response cases. 
The kickoff date for Alternative Response is scheduled to take place in three different parts of the state on September 1, 2014. Staff will keep the Council apprised of development, including changes to training and the computer system.  

Ms. Goodwin asked the Council to recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rule changes be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment.  
Ms. Cole moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, the repeal and new sections concerning Alternative  Response, as reflected in the Council’s October 18, 2013, Agenda Item 6.b. Ms. Papadopoulos seconded.  The motion passed by voice vote.
6.c. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 700, Subchapter J,

Assistance Programs for Relatives and Other Caregivers - Debra Emerson, CPS
Debra Emerson asked the Council to consider rules changes made to reflect changes in the Texas Family Code by Senate Bill 502, during the 83rd Legislative Session. The rule amendment will reflect legislative changes that allow for increasing the maximum amount of the integration payment for relatives and other designated caregivers from a cap of $1,000 per sibling group, to at least $1,000 for the first child placed by DFPS in the home and an additional amount to be determined by DFPS for each additional placement.  The additional per-child amount to be paid will be based on available funding.
The rule amendment will update the current rule to address the changes.  Fiscal impact for Senate Bill 502 was funded by the Legislature through an exception item, and the rule amendment allows maximum flexibility to ensure that payments made under this program do not result in an increase or decrease in the state expenditures beyond the appropriated levels.  Ms. Emerson requested that the Council recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that these rules be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment. 
Ms. Papadopoulos moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission the amendment concerning assistance programs for relatives and other designated caregivers, as reflected in the Council’s October 18, 2013, Agenda Item 6.c. Mr. Rosenbach seconded. The motion passed by voice vote.  
6.d. Recommendation to propose rule  changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 744, Minimum Standards for School-Age and Before- or After-School Programs; Chapter 746,      Minimum Standards for Child-Care Centers; and Chapter  747, Minimum Standards for Child-Care Homes - Paul Morris, CCL
Paul Morris asked the Council to consider changes to the Minimum Standards rules in Chapters 744, 746, and 747, to support implementation of legislation passed during the 83rd Legislature.  The rules are being amended to implement Senate Bill 939, regarding documentation to require training on child abuse and neglect, and House Bill 1741, regarding child safety alarms in certain vehicles used by child care facilities.  He requested the Council recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rules be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment. 
Mr. Rosenbach moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission the amendments and new sections concerning legislative changes affecting certain child-care providers, as reflected in the Council’s October 18, 2013, Agenda Item 6.d. Ms. Cole seconded. The motion passed by voice vote.  

6.e. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 748, Minimum Standards for General Residential Operations; and Chapter 749, Minimum Standards for Child-Placing Agencies - Paul Morris, CCL
Paul Morris asked the Council to consider changes to the rules in 40 TAC, Chapters 748 and 749, to support implementation of legislation passed during the 83rd Legislature.  Rules are being amended to implement Senate Bill 717, regarding admission requirements at transitional living programs, and Senate Bill 939, regarding documentation of required training on child abuse and neglect.  He asked the Council to recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that these rules be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment.
Ms. Ramirez moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission the amendments concerning legislative changes affecting certain residential child-care providers, as reflected in the Council’s October 18, 2013, Agenda Item 6.e.  Council Member Morris seconded.  The motion passed by voice vote. 
6.f. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 745, Licensing; and Chapter 749, Minimum Standards for Child-Placing Agencies - Paul Morris, CCL
Paul Morris asked the Council to consider changes in rules to 40 TAC, Chapters 745 and 749, to support and implement legislation passed during the 83rd Legislature, to clarify and improve background check requirements. Rules are being amended to be consistent with changes in the law related to Senate Bill 330, regarding independent court-ordered social studies and Senate Bills 353 and 427, regarding exemptions from regulation, background checks, monetary actions and remedial actions, and Senate Bill 2725 and House Bill 1648, concerning confidentiality. 
Rules are also being amended to comply with Federal background check requirements, clarify existing background check requirements, provide more flexibility to operations requesting risk evaluations and to reduce risk to children by thoroughly vetting a person who is on parole before allowing that person to be present at an operation.  He asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that these rules be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment. 
Ms. Cole moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission the repeals, amendments, and new sections concerning legislative changes and background check requirements, as reflected in the Council’s October 18, 2013, Agenda Item 6.f.  Mr. Morris seconded.  The motion passed by voice vote.  
6.g. Recommendation to adopt an emergency rule change in 40 TAC, Chapter 745,      Licensing - Paul Morris
Paul Morris asked the Council to consider an emergency rule change in Chapter 745, Licensing, to support and implement legislation passed during the 83rd Legislature Regular Session and to specify which persons may review or have copies of confidential photos or audio or video depictions of children in licensing records.  Rules are being amended to be consistent with changes in the law related to House Bill 1648, concerning confidentiality.  
While House Bill 1648 does not require rules to be adopted by specific dates, DFPS may not allow persons or entities to have access to photos and audio and video depictions of children after September 1, 2013, unless specifically outlined in rule.  Without a rule change, DFPS will be unable to allow anyone outside the Department, including law enforcement, the operation, courts and the child’s parents to have access to these items.  A new emergency rule is necessary to ensure that DFPS has the ability to allow these authorized persons and entities to access these items as soon as practical after the law took effect on September 1, 2013.  An emergency rule can remain in effect only for a maximum of 180 days.  Accordingly, a non-emergency rule containing the same substantive provisions was proposed in Agenda Item 6.f. in today’s Council meeting and will become effective in March 2014. He asked the Council to recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that this emergency rule be adopted and published in the Texas Register.   
Ms. Ramirez moved that the Council recommend for emergency adoption by the Health and Human Services Commission, the new section concerning reviewing or having copies of confidential audio or video depictions of children in licensing records, as reflected in the Council’s October 18, 2013, Agenda Item 6.g.  Council Member Morris seconded.  The motion passed by voice vote.  
6.h. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 732, Contracted Services - Cynthia O'Keeffe, Legal
Cynthia O’Keeffe, General Counsel for DFPS, asked the Council to consider the repeal and amendment of rules in Chapter 732, Contracted Services. The purpose of these proposed rule changes is twofold:  first, to repeal DFPS rules relating to procurements as these rules are no longer needed because of the consolidation of the procurement function within HHSC; and second,  to clarify that HHSC rules relating to procurements control all purchases made on behalf of DFPS and correct a legal reference relating to the transfer of certain authority from the former General Services Commission to the Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts.  She asks the Council to recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rules be published in the Texas Register for formal public comment.

Mr. Rosenbach moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission the amendments and repeals concerning Chapter 732, Contracted Services, as reflected in the Council’s October 18, 2013, Agenda Item 6.h.  Ms. Cole seconded.   The motion passed byvoice vote.  
Adjourn

The meeting was adjourned at 10:48 a.m.
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